
January 22, 2018 

MEETING OF THE MONTGOMERY COUNTY BOARD OF ELECTIONS 
18753-210 North Frederick Avenue, Gaithersburg, Maryland 

In Attendance: 

Board Members: 

Jim Shalleck, President 
Nahid Khozeimeh, Vice President 
Mary Ann Keeffe, Secretary 
Alexander Vincent 
David Naimon 
Jacqueline Phillips 
Alan Banov 

Board Attorney: 
Kevin Karpinski 

Staff: 
Margaret Jurgensen, Election Director 
Alysoun McLaughlin, Deputy Director 
Lisa Merino, Office Services Coordinator 
Marjorie Roher, Management and Budget Specialist III 
Janet Ross, Information Technology Manager 
Christine Rzeszut, Operations Manager 
Jessica White, Voter Services Manager 
Leslie Woods, Election Judge Coordinator 

Guests: 

Lynn Garland 
Mark Hoffman 
Mary Lanigan 
Carol Petzold 
Walter Petzold 

Audio of the meeting may be found at the link below: 

https://youtu.be/j75DECaz1wA 

https://youtu.be/j75DECaz1wA




Ms. Rzeszut presented information on Precinct 13-46. She noted that due to ongoing 
construction at Lucy V. Barnsley Elementary School, the Board approved the use of Bauer Drive 
Community Recreation Center at the November Board meeting. Bauer Drive Community 
Recreation Center was chosen as it is adjacent to the precinct, ADA compliant, allows 
electioneering, has adequate room space, and has sufficient parking. 

Ms. Rzeszut presented information on the proposed polling place suggested by Mrs. 
Petzold, English Manor. The building was previously used by the Children's Learning Center and 
will be used as an administrative building when construction is complete. She added that the 
building is in the precinct, would be ADA compliant, and would allow electioneering, that staff 
anticipates that there would be adequate room size (the room has not been completed due to 
construction), and that parking would be sufficient in 2020, as it will be reconfigured in the 
summer of 2018; however, Mrs. Rzeszut noted that the parking lot would be shared with staff. She 
added that the Board faces challenges as both Lucy V. Barnsley and English Manor have ongoing 
construction, so it is staff's recommendation that Precinct 13-46 use the approved Bauer Drive 
Community Recreation Center for the 2018 Election Cycle due to the uncertainty of the 
construction completion date of English Manor. She added that she has been provided an 
anticipated completion date of late June; however, that date does not include the parking, 
sidewalk, and ground changes that will occur through the end of summer. Mr. Banov inquired 
about the shared parking with staff. Ms. Rzeszut responded that it is unclear the number of spaces 
that would be available until the renovation is complete, and added that limited staff is currently 
on site while construction is occurring; however, five additional agencies will be moved in once the 
construction is completed. 

Ms. Khozeimeh noted that construction deadlines are not guaranteed and the deadline 
could change by two weeks earlier or later. Mr. Naimon noted that the Board has a legal 
requirement to give priority to sites in precinct and a priority to use public sites, adding that there 
is no reason to not give that priority in this case. He stated that it is his opinion that the map 
reflects that the distance from the precinct to the Bauer Drive Community Recreation Center is far 
and potentially an inconvenience to voters. He suggested that the Board not make a decision until 
Montgomery County Public Schools (MCPS) provides further information on a completion date. Mr. 
Shalleck stated that there are conflicting deadline dates and that he agrees with Mr. Naimon that 
we should hear directly from MCPS. Mr. Shalleck stated that the next meeting is February 26 and 
the polling places need to be selected by March 27. Ms. Jurgensen clarified that there is a legal 
deadline of March 27; however, prior to submitting the precinct list to the State Board of Elections 
staff must begin to prepare all the election software that goes with preparing for the election and 
there are documents that need to be submitted on January 26. Ms. Jurgensen stated that staff will 
contact MCPS and provide further information to the Board. Mr. Vincent asked if the polling place 
for Precinct 13-46 was approved in November. Ms. Jurgensen affirmed that it was. Mr. Vincent 
inquired if the Board had considered English Manor at the time. Ms. Rzeszut stated that it had not. 
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Mr. Naiman moved that subject to the School Superintendent indicating that the building 
be available on time/ the Board move the polling place for Precinct 13-46 to English Manor. The 
motion was seconded by Ms. Keeffe. 

Ms. Phillips added that the Board should request certification that the parking lot will be 
finished and if it is not, that there would be no danger to anyone walking to the polling place. Mr. 
Vincent noted concern about what the Board would do if the construction on the inside of the 
building is not completed by the deadline provided. 

Mr. Sha/leek took a vote on Mr. Naiman s motion and it passed unanimously. 
Election Director Status Report (Incorporated as Attachment B) 

Ms. Jurgensen provided a letter from Family Services thanking staff for donating several 
items to the Linkages to Learning Program. 

Personnel 

Ms. Jurgensen introduced Eric Olsen, the new Operations Program Specialist. Mr. Olsen 
provided background information on his experience. The Board welcomed him. 

Ms. Jurgensen thanked the Board for the appreciation luncheon provided today. 

Ms. Jurgensen stated that all staff has signed off on the newly required State Board of 
Elections security oath and several employees needed to get fingerprinting as the State Board 
could not find previous fingerprinting records. 

Budget (Incorporated as Attachment C) 

Ms. Roher stated that the budget spreadsheet detailing the final FY18 expenditures was 
sent in advance. She noted that a correction is needed on the header of the spreadsheet to reflect 
that it includes expenditures through December 31. 

Ms. Roher stated that on November 30 the Office of Management and Budget requested 
that the department provide a 2% reduction to the current fiscal year budget (Primary Election). 
With a deadline of December 8, staff agreed that the reduction of $164,274 could be taken from a 
State Board of Elections line item. The proposed reduction was presented to the Budget Sub­
committee. No reduction was submitted on December 8, because the County Executive 
transmitted his reduction documents to the County Council recommending that the Board of 
Elections reduce the budget by only $80,000. The Board agreed to reduce line item 61932- Other 
Rentals/Leases (Voting Equipment) by $80,000. 
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